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OREGON SOIL AND WATER

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING

February 21, 2007

Comfort Inn and Suites

1775 Freeway Court NE, Salem, OR  97303

Wednesday, February 21, 2007
Opening Remarks

Doug Krahmer, Chair, called the meeting of the Oregon Soil and Water Conservation Commission (SWCC) to order at 8:05 a.m. on February 21, 2007, at the Comfort Inn and Suites in Salem, Oregon.  Introductions were made.  The Chair announced this would be a short meeting to accommodate those who want to visit the Capitol for the 2007 Legislative Session in the afternoon.  Present at all or part of the meeting were:

SWCC Members

Doug Krahmer, Chair
 


Charles Boyer



Tim Kerns

Dan Logan, Vice Chair


Tom Bedell





Advisors

John McDonald, Oregon Association of Conservation Districts (OACD)

Jane Keppinger, Oregon Conservation Employees Association Network (OCEAN)

Soil and Water Conservation Districts (SWCDs) and Guests

David Wester, Administrator, OACD


Rick Gruen, Clackamas County SWCD

Paul Reed, East Lane SWCD



Peter Jensen, Linn SWCD

Oregon Department of Agriculture (ODA)

Ray Jaindl, Administrator, Natural Resources Division (NRD)

Larry Ojua, SWCD Program Manager, NRD

Karla Sanders, SWCD Program Specialist, NRD

Heather Rickenbach, Grants Administrative Officer, NRD 

Approval of Minutes

The SWCC reviewed the minutes from the November 2, 2006, meeting held in Salem, Oregon.  Tom Bedell moved and Dan Logan seconded the motion to approve the minutes as written from the November 2, 2006, SWCC meeting.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Natural Resources Division (NRD) Update

Ray Jaindl informed the Commission of the restructuring of NRD to have a manager for each program.  Dave Wilkinson is the new program manager for the Water Quality Program.  The other program managers are Wym Matthews, Confined Animal Feeding Operations (CAFO) Program; John Byers, Operations and Smoke Management Program; and Larry Ojua, SWCD Program.  Ray will still be involved with the Water Quality Program and will assist with projects.  Joseph Hayes, the Geographic Information System (GIS) Intern, is leaving NRD for another internship.  Joe was working to create and update all SWCD boundary and zone maps.  ODA will be recruiting another intern to complete the SWCD boundary and zone maps.  Ray Jaindl provided an update on the 2007 Legislative Session including the proposed ODA budget and legislative concepts.

SWCC Member Reports

Tom Bedell

Tom reported that he is not receiving meeting minutes from many of the districts in his area.  Eddie Huckins, conservation technician for the Lincoln SWCD, has resigned and the district has hired a new technician.  The East Lane SWCD is exploring options available to pay for their failed tax rate ballot measure.  The Umpqua SWCD has two new directors after the 2006 Elections.  The Umpqua SWCD is also preparing to move their office to a new location in March.  Larry Ojua will be attending their next board meeting to discuss options for purchasing a building.  The Douglas SWCD is working on several large projects including wetlands and riparian restoration projects, engineering for a fish ladder and sorting facility, and Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) projects.  Their annual native plant sale was very successful, selling 2,930 plants.  Funding for the Douglas SWCD is a large concern as the county is unsure of the future of the Rural Schools and Community Self Determination Act (Safety Net). 

Benton SWCD is working with the local Oregon State University Extension Service on a “Living on the Land” workshop series.  The Benton SWCD scholarship program is now active and is mainly funded by the district tree sales.  The Fish Passage Program funding will run out in June 2007.  Benton SWCD is working to have the CREP program available in the district, and is concerned about difficulties USDA has in completing the Cultural Resources reviews.  Benton SWCD held its 50th anniversary and annual meeting, and invited all past and current directors to a special reception before the annual meeting.  The first district chair and 15 past directors were able to attend the reception. 

Tim Kerns

Tim reported that the basin district meetings are going well and the basin team will continue to meet through the year.  There are seven districts in his area that are coordinating a basin-wide weed control effort.  Malheur SWCD sponsored an irrigation water management training series in January that was well attended.  The Union SWCD and the Baker Valley Association of Districts will be holding an irrigation water management workshop series in the upcoming months.  Tim announced that the Owyhee Reservoir will celebrate its 75th anniversary on July 14, 2007.  Tim also reported that the snow pack is very low for the upcoming growing season.   

Dan Logan

The Yamhill SWCD elected Jim LeTourneux as their new board chair.  The district is very active in Measure 37 claims and works closely with the County Land Use Advisory Committee.  The Tualatin SWCD is going through several staff changes.  Lacey Townsend is the new District Manager / Resource Technician and is working to become a certified planner.  Kristi Turner, Public Information Coordinator, has resigned and the district will be filling the position in the next few weeks.  Bob App, NRCS Resource Conservationist, is retiring and it will be several weeks before NRCS will be able to fill the position.  The Tualatin SWCD is in need of qualified staff that can manage the QuickBooks software and bookkeeping for multiple grants and programs.  Additionally, the district has two vacant board positions.  The Tualatin SWCD Personnel Committee plans to screen potential board members.  

Dan expressed concerns his district has regarding the Agriculture Water Quality Management Program (AgWQMP) and convincing landowners to renew their individual conservation plans.  The Tualatin SWCD has had AgWQMP plans in place for eleven years, and the district is looking for new ways to promote the AgWQMP.  Landowners are more interested in cost-share programs and are not seeing the value in conservation plans.  These issues are becoming more pressing with the growing number of small acreage landowners.  SWCDs need to be more creative to get small acreage landowners involved with their district.  

Charlie Boyer

The Jackson SWCD held its 40th anniversary and annual meeting with over 140 people attending.  Linda Town is retiring from the Jackson SWCD on February 15, 2007, after serving the district for over 37 years.  Randy White and Charlie Boyer attended a meeting in Eureka, California that discussed ways to deal with federal land use regulations by preparing county land use plans that include social, economic, and environmental goals.  County land use plans are a good tool that may help with the loss of timber funds in the area.

Doug Krahmer

The Marion SWCD is experiencing several changes in staff, including losing the Technical Manager and several technicians.  As a result, Jane Keppinger was not able to assist Doug in preparing a report for the Commission.  Doug reported that Jane also has been assisting several districts with QuickBooks, local budget law, and other issues.  Doug announced that Representative Darlene Hooley is planning a meeting in Salem that would be a good opportunity to share information on districts.  Doug discussed the need to update the Conservation Partnership Strategic Plan.  The plan has not been reviewed for over three years since it was first developed.

SWCD Operation Reviews and SWCD Web Page Update

Karla Sanders provided handouts on the status of the Operations Reviews and the current schedule.  Seventeen SWCDs have completed the self-assessment worksheet; Karla has visited fourteen SWCD offices; five SWCDs have received the final summary report at their board meeting.  An additional five SWCDs have scheduled their office visit.  The key points and issues Karla is finding are 1) many SWCDs have and/or follow unwritten policies for a variety of reasons, primarily because of the lack of time and resources to write them; 2) long-range plans seem overwhelming for many SWCD boards and/or boards feel they don’t need one; 3) some SWCDs have difficulty keeping job descriptions updated; 4) few SWCD have personnel evaluation systems; 5) SWCDs struggle with records management and retention schedules, especially as a result of frequent staff turnover.  The reaction to the SWCD web page and Toolbox has been very positive, and SWCDs would like more examples and templates made available. 

SWCD Capacity Building and Training

Larry Ojua discussed the progress of the operations reviews and is pleased with the feedback received.  The review process allows for one-on-one face time with SWCDs and strengthens relationships between ODA and SWCDs.  ODA is scheduling and delivering regional director trainings in 13 locations.  Director trainings have been held in The Dalles, John Day, Redmond, and Lakeview, and are scheduled for Salem, Oregon City, Newport, Eugene, Tillamook, Baker City, Hermiston, Grants Pass, and Langlois.  Topics covered include a review of the SWCD Guidebook (currently being updated), roles and responsibilities of board members, risk management and insurance, financial management, personnel issues, public meetings and public records law.  The training encourages group participation and includes a Q&A session.  The regional director trainings have also been a good source of informal evaluation for the operations review process.

Larry asked the Commission for a motion regarding the Conservation Partnership Strategic Plan and the direction ODA should take.  Charlie Boyer moved and Dan Logan seconded the motion for ODA to set up a workgroup with NRCS and Oregon State University Extension Services to explore ideas and capacity needs for conservation planner certification, resources, cost-shares, and contribution agreements.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Public Comment

Rick Gruen commented that the Clackamas County SWCD does not rely entirely on NRCS to provide technical assistance and other services to landowners.  Clackamas County SWCD and the local NRCS Field Office cooperatively evaluate client needs so that those who may qualify for NRCS program assistance work with NRCS staff while the others would pursue technical assistance and conservation planning with the District.  The District utilizes Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board (OWEB) Small Grants for many agricultural water quality projects and upland wildlife habitat improvements.  The Clackamas County SWCD is able to leverage DEQ 319 grants, ODA funds, and district and county funds on many projects.  The district has modified its reporting system to include all elements and required information in one overall report, and then pulls any needed details for individual reports.  Rick Gruen acknowledged the Oregon Association of Nurseries (OAN) is partnering with ODA, DEQ, Clackamas County, East Multnomah, Marion, Tualatin, and Yamhill SWCDs to develop a roadside ‘bioditch’ demonstration and implementation project for OAN members.

Paul Reed commented that OACD is inventorying resources statewide that districts have to offer.  The goal is to have resource groups available to districts needing technical assistance for a variety of topics and issues.

Ray Jaindl informed the Commission that Bernie Faber, Chair of the Board of Agriculture, is having surgery and a quick recovery is expected.

Legislative Update and Discussion
John McDonald provided a handout titled “OACD Talking Points with Legislators on Funding.”  John explained the importance of delivering a concise message that is consistent with the message from watershed councils.  John has spoken with numerous legislators, committees, and partners to promote SWCDs and watershed councils.  The key points John is sharing are 1) the accomplishments and successes districts and councils have made; 2) the ODA budget, as submitted to the Governor, requests $6 million for both SWCDs and watershed councils; 3) increased funding will provide more technical support, on-the-ground projects, and stronger partnerships; 4) increased support and salaries for district and council staff.  

John advised those who plan to speak with the state legislators to share their local district successes, goals, and values.  A good example of information to share is the watershed profile and rapid assessment, which shows the resources and technical assistance needed to accomplish basin-wide goals and why it’s important to retain good employees.  John stressed the need to keep the conversations clear and concise and to not overwhelm people with details.

OACD and the Oregon Association of County Clerks (OACC) are co-sponsoring a bill in partnership with ODA.  The bill is in the legislative concept stage and has been assigned the number LC 3113.  LC 3113 proposes changes to the Oregon Revised Statute (ORS) Chapter 568 to define terms, clarify the ODA’s role as the District Elections Authority, provide for a process to increase the number of district directors from five to seven, and change the write-in process to have candidates pre-qualify by filing a “declaration of intent” in order to have their write-in votes counted.  ODA is prepared to testify at the committee hearing on LC 3113 and OACD would like the Commission to prepare a statement for the committee hearing as well.

ODA Funding, Quarterly Progress Reports, and Elections

Heather Rickenbach provided a summary and handouts on the status of the 2005-06 annual audits and annual reports.  There are eight districts that have not received 3rd quarter funds as a result of not submitting the 2005-06 annual audits and annual reports by the deadline.  Conditions for ODA funding include submitting copies of the 2005-06 annual audit to the Oregon Secretary of State (SOS) Municipal Audits Division and to ODA, and to submit a copy of the 2005-06 annual report to ODA.  Districts may request an extension to the deadline from the SOS for the annual audit.  The Commission recommended that ODA notify the district chairs and managers of the eight districts not receiving funds of the reason for withholding funds.  

Heather provided copies of the 1st and 2nd Quarterly Progress Reports.  She discussed the outreach and education activities, water quality projects and conservation plans, applied conservation practices, other activities, and technical assistance needs that districts reported.  Charlie Boyer asked for clarification between farm/ranch plans, water quality projects, and applied conservation practices.  Farm/ranch plans are full conservation plans addressing all resource issues for the entire operation.  Farm/ranch conservation plans are reported when the plan is certified and/or approved, as it may take several years for a farm/ranch conservation plan to be implemented and on the ground.  Water quality projects, (including Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP), Conservation Security Program (CSP), Conservation Reserve Program (CRP), etc.) do not always address all resource issues for an entire operation, but a specific area or resource.  Water quality projects are reported when the work is completed and on the ground.  Applied conservation practices are most often components of conservation plans and water quality projects, and are reported when work is completed and on the ground.

Heather updated the Commission on the director elections and provided a handout summarizing the election results.  There are 33 newly elected directors, 18 directors that were appointed midterm and elected, six directors that continue to serve after the elected person did not qualify for the position, and 101 directors that were serving previously and re-elected to that position.  Tim Kerns corrected the summary to reflect Baker Valley SWCD as having a newly-elected director making the totals 34 newly-elected directors and 100 directors that were serving previously and re-elected to that position.

Other Business

John McDonald announced that OACD had purchased a conference call service with over 10,000 minutes that need to be used by March 31, 2007.  John explained the details and encouraged the Commission, ODA and SWCDs to use the conference call service.  

Larry Ojua asked the Commission to follow-up on several items from the SWCC work session in November 2006.  The SWCC established a Funding Committee to review the allocation formula for the Administrative, Technical Assistance, and Local Management Agency (LMA) grant funds distributed by ODA.  Tom Bedell will be the chair of the Funding Committee; and Charlie Boyer, Rick Gruen, and Paul Reed will represent SWCDs, OCEAN and OACD on the committee.  The committee will meet and discuss the details and options available for the grant allocation formula.

The Commission discussed strategies listed in the Conservation Partnership Strategic Plan.  Item #1 of the strategic plan looks at including more partners in the operations review process and encourages SWCDs to utilize partners to achieve their goals.  The Commission recommended a future revision to the self-assessment worksheet to encourage more partner input.  Item #6 of the strategic plan discusses market-based incentives and SWCDs’ role in certifying operations, providing technical assistance, and providing third-party plan certification for a fee.  More research is needed on market-based incentives to better understand what is required for SWCDs to become involved.  The Commission and ODA will continue to meet with partners to review and update the strategic plan.

Next SWCC Meeting Date

The next SWCC meeting will be in conjunction with the OACD Executive Board and Board of Districts meeting, in Hood River, Oregon.  The meeting has been scheduled for April 29, 2007, from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. and April 30, 2007, from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. at the Shilo Inn Suites Hotel in The Dalles, Oregon.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Heather Rickenbach
Grants Administrative Officer

Natural Resource Division

Oregon Department of Agriculture
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